
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Wednesday, September 5th, 2012.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




John Bernard, Vice-Chairperson 



Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 




Steven Kessler, Board Member 



Robert Foley, Board Member 
Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member 
Peter Daly, Board Member 


ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney

 



Ed Vergano, Town Engineer



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning  



*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF AUGUST 7, 2012
So moved, seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 


*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE
PB 5-08      a.
Letter dated August 21, 2012 from Barbara Montes requesting the 1st 90-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Radio Estates Subdivision located at the end of Radio Terrace.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we do have a Resolution.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated Madame Chairman I move that we adopt Resolution 26-12 granting the time extension.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

PB 21-05    b.
Letter dated August 21, 2012 from Jesse Stackhouse requesting the 9th ninety-day time extension of Final Plat approval for the Hillside Estates subdivision located on Locust Avenue.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we have a Resolution again.
Mr. Robert Foley stated Madame Chairwoman I make a motion that we approve Resolution #27-12.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS 

PB 13-07    a.
Letters dated March 21, 2012 from Brian Panessa and Edmond Gemmola, R.A. regarding the construction of 3 temporary greenhouses and other site changes located at the Hilltop Nursery on Route 9A as shown on a 3 page set of drawings entitled “Proposed Site Plan, Hilltop Nurseries, Inc.” prepared by Edmond Gemmola, R.A. dated March 21, 2012 and a drawing entitled “As- Built Survey prepared for Brian Panessa” prepared by Badey & Watson, P.C. latest revision dated August 20, 2012.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I understand that the staff is having some difficulty with aspects of your drawings.  At our work session last week, we talked about it as a Board and decided you really need to give them what they need so that we can move this forward.  There are several things – you said you actually did speak to him and in the office…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated Ed and myself and Brian spoke on Friday.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you are aware of the fact that they want each of the three separate pieces that you have; what’s there currently, what was approved and what you will want changed, all three aspects to be combined on one map.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded on one drawing, yes I understand.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated one drawing, okay?  There also is an issue with timing here.  We would like to have that done by the time of the next meeting and the closing date for submissions is…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded I think it’s two weeks from today.  I think it’s Wednesday the 19th.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the 19th.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded that shouldn’t be a problem.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and with that drawing, Ed would explain better than I but we’ll talk to your professionals – maybe we can get together, different line weights in the drawing, maybe different colors, somehow differentiate between the different items.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated in fact I think it’s very important for maybe us to meet with you and your consultant in my office.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated again, the Board is supporting that request.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded everything’s done.  It’s actually done.  It just needs to be put on one drawing and based on what Ed just said, it needs to be such that it’s clear so that everybody could understand it because it’s going to be a lot of lines. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated but Mr. Panessa, they have asked in the past for several things and each time we get it there’s some other aspect that is not there that needs to be.  They have said that they really need to be in a meeting with you and your professionals, and we’re requesting as a Board that you meet with our staff and with your professionals all at the same time in the same space so that it becomes very clear what we want from you.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded it wasn’t intentional and I have no problem with meeting with the professionals, Ed and Chris and whomever else.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated but together on the same day and the same place.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded sure.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anybody else on the Board who wishes, or staff, who wishes to say anything about this?
Mr. Steven Kessler stated I guess there’s still the issue of the disturbances that went beyond the property line as well.  I don’t know if you’re aware of it Mr. Panessa but I think some of it’s on the Luposello property and then some of it is on the State-owned property.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated it’s unfortunate – we were working off of a – it’s this map right here.  I can see in this corner; Luposello and a bit here on the State property.  We were working off of a wrong monument and basically what you see off of the property line is nothing more than chips that were dumped on the property that we utilized to heal in-plant material so it’s basically wood chips that were pushed over the line of the property line.  All that needs to be done is it be pushed back.  I’m not going to touch it until we resolve whatever it is here.
Mr. Steven Kessler stated also, I thought tree removal as well.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded there are tree removals and that will be depicted on the new drawing, all of which were mediocre, dying trees that were taken down.  These areas were filled – we run a landscape design business, soils come back to the property, stones come back to the property and over time we added to these areas so that we could utilize these areas to run a successful business.  These areas; both those corners that we’re referring to right now were slopped areas.  On the original Board Resolution it was agreed upon that these were areas that I could utilize for plant material and the business and it was impossible to use these areas on the slope and I, unfortunately, without asking for permission, filled those areas so that I could utilize them.

Mr. Robert Foley stated when you said that chips, etc were dumped on the property – do you mean – or did they just migrate or creep over the property lines or were they brought there for sales purposes?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded no, these are not for sale.  These are relationships that I have with the tree people and so they need a place to get rid of their chips and I need to use those chips for, again, healing in-plant material.  I get in large trees.  We need to bury those root balls to keep them moist so that they survive so we use chips from the tree people.  We pile them up and it just so happened that they got pushed off the property line, or over the property line.
Mr. John Bernard asked so Mr. Panessa, you’re saying all that fill material is chips?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded no, no, no, just the material that’s off the property line.

Mr. John Bernard asked so where did the fill material come from that was used?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded most of the fill material came from landscape jobs that we have done over the last three years.  As I mentioned, if we’re restoring a lawn or planting a lot of trees, we’re taking that soil off of those properties, replacing it with proper top soil, we’re bringing that soil back to the property and we’re re-grading it out.

Mr. John Bernard asked so the fill then is primarily what you’d consider dirt and stones?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded dirt and stone, that’s exactly what it is.  There was a period of time along the 9 South ramp there, there was a local business owner that had a lot of blasted stone.  He wanted to get rid of it and I took it and I utilized it along the 9 South ramp there.  So, a lot of that is blasted stone.

Mr. Robert Foley asked in other words, you benefit from that material on-site correct?  Your business benefits – you recycle it, you use it to maintain your plantings, etc. – what you just said?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded the wood chips, yes I do benefit from the wood chips, absolutely.  The stone, I benefited from the standpoint that I was able to level an area and be able to utilize it for business purposes.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated now Brian, I was out at the site with Chris a couple of weeks ago and I did notice construction debris in the back of the property probably in the area very close to the County property and there were some rebar, there were chunks of concrete, brick…

Mr. Brian Panessa responded we do masonry work so when we blast somebody’s patio, we accumulate brick, block, cement and so forth in an area and then once we get it to a point that it’s a large enough area, get it in a truck and we bring it over to Dakota and then they create their item four.  If you saw pieces of debris that may not have been in a pile, eventually it’s all accumulated and getting the heck out of there.  We do a lot of mason work and then it does come back to my yard and ultimately it leaves my yard.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked so the fill material then is dirt and construction debris?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded no, construction debris is not buried on the property.  Construction debris is set aside in its own pile and then ultimately taken off the property.

Mr. John Bernard asked is that what you saw there Ed?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded yes.

Mr. John Bernard asked a separation of materials?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded I saw the construction debris in one location, that back corner, it didn’t seem like it was purposely separated.  It seemed like it was part of the fill that was brought in but of course I’ll take your word for it.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated and if you’re referring to the corner along the 9 South ramp, that is where we accumulate the cement, slate, block, brick and then we get it out of there.  I have a relationship with Dakota and Dakota takes it from me and they create their…

Mr. John Bernard asked how does Dakota separate out those materials when they get it?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded excuse me sir?
Mr. John Bernard asked how does Dakota separate out that mixture of materials to create item four from?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded I have no idea.  You pay a fee.  You dump it there and then they separate it and they crush it.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked how long is that material left there before you take it away?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded 60 days.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated Brian, just to check – you all right to pop a couple of holes to the site just to check and see what the fill consists of?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded absolutely.  That whole area, you’ll see blasted stone.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and if you want an area that is where this masonry material comes in and resides on the site for a while, then that needs to be shown on the plan.  I think that is different than nursery stock material.  I mean, that should be depicted for the Planning Board to decide if that’s something that they want to approve.  You know where that rock comes in, where it’s going to remain.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded and if that’s an issue, I don’t need to bring it back to the property either.  It’s just obviously more efficient.

Mr. Robert Foley stated and where it came from.  Where the construction debris came from I think is important…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated well yes, but I think what Brian was representing is it’s his men at their job site bringing stuff back.  The biggest concern of the Board would be that it not be random contractors that just need a place to dump and they’re permitted to come to your site and dump.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded no, this is clearly coming from your neighbor’s patio.  We do most of our business within a 15-20 mile radius of the area.  If a patio or a walkway comes out, it goes in the truck, it comes back to the yard, we accumulate it and we dump it…

Mr. Robert Foley asked so it comes from a home owner’s site, not commercial areas?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded no commercial sites.  Any commercial jobs that we do, it’s a commercial truck, takes it out directly to wherever they’re going to dump it.  We have 5-yard trucks.  We don’t have 20-yard trucks so any large commercial jobs it goes directly to the recycler.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked how close to – I wasn’t there to see that, how close to the wood chip pile would this be or is it near there at all?

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked could you use the pointer and then just sort of show where this material is?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded this whole area here was filled with my landscape stuff and the blasted stone along the 9 South ramp right here, this is all blasted stone.  I think – are you referring to over here Ed?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded yes.

Mr. Brian Panessa asked you saw construction debris?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded on your property, right there.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded yes over here.  This is where it’s accumulated.  This is where we keep it.  Over here, this area right here, we have a little shed right here and frankly I had no idea it wasn’t on my property.  There’s a monument over here and a monument over here that, unfortunately, assumed was the back property line.  Actually the monument’s over here so I felt like I was clearly on my property here.  Fortunately enough, again, this is basically – this shed is sitting on a pile of wood chips.  This is all wood chips right here and just needs to be taken off the property which I’m glad to do immediately but we’ll wait for the process to move forward.  Over here as well, on Luposello’s property – now I also have it right here both split wood, there’s a big pile of split wood right here that we sell and then in addition to that we have over here a large amount of logs that will ultimately be split.  This big circle right here is all split and logs.

Mr. Ed Vergano asked where are the storage bins?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded and the storage bins are right here; 1, 2, 3, 4.  Storage bins also appear to be just off the property line.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked and that’s top soil and material like that?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded yes, all organic material.  In this bin we have sweet pea and then there’s top soil, organic top soil and we have; a red mulch, a black mulch and a natural brown mulch.  The bins are divided by large logs that we use to divide the material.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the last time that the Board was there, there was concern about the height of the…

Mr. Brian Panessa stated the log pile?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.  Have you addressed it yet?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded you know, the wood business it’s a grueling business.  I don’t know how much effort I’m going to actually put into that business.  Ultimately what I’d like to do is sell all of this material this season and likely not be in it.  We’re working through a partnership with some other tree professionals and we’ll negotiate a deal that way.  Likely most of the material won’t even be on the property, it’ll just be brokered to the Hilltop Farms.  I’m glad to knock down that pile.  That pile is probably – I don’t think it’s any higher than 20 feet.  It couldn’t be any higher than 20 feet but 15 to 20 feet is probably the height of that pile.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated and that’s why we were concerned about it because it’s quite high.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked what’s the significance of the limit of disturbance that we have on these drawings and the fact that you’ve gone over them in many cases?  It’s clearly shown on the drawings the limit of disturbance.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded I don’t understand the question, I’m sorry.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated the Site Plan depicts a limit of disturbance and you’ve gone beyond that limit of disturbance.  In other words creating an activity it’s gone beyond…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated what was approved was the limit of disturbance and nothing beyond that point be utilized, touched, filled, whatever you want to call it and it was.  So, what explanation do you have, aside from what kind of fill you used, my problem is that you went beyond the limit of disturbance and that was on the Site Plan.  It was clearly indicated on the Site Plan that we approved.  Here we are looking at a Site Plan and that’s been extended way beyond what we approved.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded humbly, I’ll say, it’s through ignorance.  I didn’t see that it was a huge issue.  I mean this area especially.  Nobody sees it.  It’s a corner of a property.  It’s slopped off.  I needed to use it to run a successful business, a sustainable business and I went ahead and filled it same with the other side.  It’s something I likely shouldn’t have done without approval.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated no you shouldn’t have.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated and we’re here to go through the process to see how we can rectify it.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated you shouldn’t have done it because what we approved we’re not getting.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated this is why we want to talk to Glenn Watson because we’re not exactly clear what that limit of disturbance phrase on this drawing means.  It may mean that when the surveyor went out there that that oddly shaped area is where he noticed recently disturbed stuff and drew that line saying that’s the recently disturbed stuff.  I don’t think that’s reflective of a limit of disturbance line that was taken from the approved Plan but we have to talk to Glenn Watson about that.  

Mr. John Klarl stated also in our conversation with Glenn Watson recently, he said that they only go so far onto the other property and then he stopped.  They’ll show disturbance 10-15 feet in and if it goes beyond that they don’t show it, they just show that much on an adjoining property.
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked do we include on our drawings the limit of disturbance?  Does it show on the original approved Site Plan?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded that’s what I was just looking at quickly.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked what you’re saying is that they’re not one and the same?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded well, the approved Plan…

Mr. Robert Foley asked what’s the date on that Plan?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded well this was the actual one that was signed by the Chairman on March 2009.  The date of the Plan, the latest revision was March 6th, 2009, that’s the approved Plan but I’m not exactly sure that the two limit of disturbance lines are the same.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked but we do have limit of disturbance lines shown on ours?

Mr. Ed Vergano responded what we have on the approved Site Plan, if it’s not a specific limit of disturbance designation it does show exactly where graying, where improvements ought to be taking place.  What’s shaded in that area is additional grading, additional improvements.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated I think it’s pretty clear on the original Plan, when you look at where the property line is, that there is quite a distance between the property line and wherever any approved disturbance that was going to occur.

Mr. Ed Vergano responded yes, that’s right.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think that’s what I was getting at with respect to those nursery stock display areas in the back corners that are shown on the Plan, there’s not supposed to be any topographic change in there at all.  There’s not a limit of disturbance line but those topo lines weren’t supposed to change and all of that gray is new topo.

Mr. Brian Panessa stated I think your question that you’re asking is and the line would be in front of these two buildings here nothing to the left or the right of these buildings and behind these buildings what’s approved on the original Plan.  Like I said, all of this in here was useless to me unless it was raised, and again, obviously I should have gone through the process to see if in fact we could have raised it.

Mr. Robert Foley asked that’s on the slope as you go up the Route 9 ramp on your right side?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded correct.  Right here, this whole area here.

Mr. Ed Vergano stated looking at that plan on the left, that’s nursery stock display area, those designated as an area on your original Site Plan right, for some type of use but you’re saying that those grades were too steep to…

Mr. Brian Panessa responded you couldn’t use the property.  You couldn’t use it period.  But, these were the designated nursery stock areas, right here and right here.
Mr. Steven Kessler asked on the bottom of this drawing you explain the problem with the markers.  What was the problem on the Luposello’s side in terms of disturbance on the Luposello’s side?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded most of that is logs.  This large pile of logs has crept over to Luposello’s property and in addition to that these bins are just off the property line as well.

Mr. Steven Kessler asked now there’s no fill over there is what you’re saying?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded well there’s wood chips and logs.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but, I think no matter what happens with respect to whether the Planning Board is going to approve some of these changes or not, obviously all of that gray has got to get off of the adjoining pieces of property.  I guess John, unless he reaches some agreement with the adjacent owners…

Mr. John Klarl stated it’s a civil matter.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated right, but I think it’ll be the Planning Board’s position that all that gray has got to come off the adjoining properties.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded yes, it’s a day job.

Mr. John Klarl stated actually we had some discussions also, and staff about writing a letter to the adjoining property owners to tell them we suspect there was some incursions onto their property.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated anyway, Mr. Panessa it’s very important that you really understand that this Board exists for a reason and all of the time and energy you’ve put into your project and then we put into approving it goes down the hill when you make changes and do things on your own that we’re not aware of or that in some way violates other people’s property rights as well.  I’m going to ask that in the future, no matter what you do, you ask – certainly it warrants a call to the office and possibly then some additional revisions to your plan and coming before the Board, but you really are not supposed to go off and just say “well, I have this need, let me just fill this piece or fill that over here or move these things over here.”  We approve a particular Site Plan and that’s the official Site Plan for your property.  You don’t make major changes on there without coming before the Board.  You really can’t do that.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded I understand and I appreciate it.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I think we at the work session had a concern about the number of trees that were taken.  It’s like 30 to 40.

Mr. John Bernard stated 65.

Mr. Robert Foley asked 65 is it?

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so in addition to the plan, and whether you do it yourself or you work with Ed or whoever, there needs to be a narrative and the narrative – I think John has counted the trees.  We can all count the trees but there are ‘x’s on this plan and once again, it seems intuitive, but it should be confirmed that each ‘x’ through a tree is a tree that was removed without permission.  Whether they were dead or alive or whatever, so the narrative should say “65, 35” whatever number of trees were removed and then there should be some – you can propose something but there needs to be some beginning thought of how it gets remediated.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded sure, gladly.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated and of course, that kind of discussion should take place with our staff so that’s why it’s another reason why it becomes important for you to come with the professionals that you’re working with to have a meeting with our staff.  They’re very experienced in this and they know what kinds of things this Board will likely approve or not approve and certainly it saves a lot of time.  Because, this is the third time we’ve gone through this and so it clearly – whatever filter you’re using yourself to talk to your professionals, it does not meet with the expectations that, we as a Board or our staff, have or what we want when we get that piece of work from you, that final drawing.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded it’s clear now.  I apologize for slowing the process down but we’ve had numerous conversations with Badey Watson, Gemmola and Associates, Chris and Ed have been a great help.  I know what you want.  You’ll have it.  It’ll be clear.  I don’t think it’s going to reflect 65 trees taken down since the – in this scenario but it’ll depict exactly what was taken down originally and since in this scenario.

Mr. Robert Foley asked in other words, you understand how serious the situation is.  You have a nice business there you’ve set up.  We don’t want to take from it but this is serious. 

Mr. Brian Panessa responded I do understand that it is serious, yes.  When we fix it I will assure you that the landscape plan – we’re starting doing the front again now and it will be spectacular and it’s not going to be a half-inch caliber tree, they’ll be 3, 4, 5 inch caliber trees and it’ll be specimen trees unlike anything that I ever took down there.  As you all know, or may know, whether you look on the State property or you look on Westchester County land, everything out there is strangled by vines, there’s no foliage within the first 30 feet of these trees.  Every single one of those trees was a disaster waiting to happen.  I don’t know if any of you recall from the original, and it hasn’t been brought up but it’ll be, again, depicted on the – if you recall, there were 4, 100 plus year old white pines right here.  There was 1, 2, 3, 4 and anybody who refers to a white pine as a specimen tree and this Planning Board or any other Board requires a builder or whomever to keep a white pine on a property that’s over 100 years old, in my humble opinion, it’s insanity.  Those trees, I was required to keep.  I had to take them down.  They almost killed customers and my personnel because they are just dangerous trees to begin with so there are 4, over 100 year old white pines that were right in this area that were taken down, even prior to any of this taking place.
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated again, any further work that you do should be preceded by a conversation with staff.  We’re really very clear on that as a Board.  There will ultimately be consequences when things keep being done and other things, actions have been taken, requests ignored, kinds of thing where you show up with something that doesn’t work for you – well maybe it works for you but doesn’t work for us, we really – we want to be very emphatic about what we want and what we expect and the fact that perhaps there will be consequences if work continues without coming through the staff and the Board, okay?

Mr. Brian Panessa responded your words are kind?  I understand.  I’m in big trouble after this one, or during this one.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated huge.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated until we resolve this one.

Mr. Brian Panessa responded and I’ll expedite it to be resolved to your liking.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated good, excellent.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked so that gets referred back I guess?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded yes.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair, I move that we refer this back to staff.

Mr. John Klarl asked do you want any of his professionals to appear the next time out?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded the next time he has to check with them, he needs to be coming with his professionals to that—they will arrange a meeting and they will all sit down together at the same time, in the same place and have this meeting.

Mr. Steven Kessler stated when you’re satisfied to bring it back, you’ll bring it back right?

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 


*



*



*
ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Peter Daly stated I move that we adjourn.



*



*



*
Next Meeting: TUESDAY, OCTOBER 2, 2012

I, SYLVIE MADDALENA, a Transcriptionist for the Town of Cortlandt as a subcontractor, do hereby certify that the information provided in this document is an accurate representation of the Planning Board meeting minutes to the best of my ability.
[image: image1.jpg]



X 
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